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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law judge’s

opinion filed June 4, 2012.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant proved she was permanently and

totally disabled.  After reviewing the entire record de

novo, the Full Commission reverses the administrative law
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judge’s finding that the claimant proved she was permanently

and totally disabled.  The Full Commission finds that the

claimant proved she sustained wage-loss disability in the

amount of 30%.   

I.  HISTORY

Penny Strother, now age 55, testified that she attended

college for a year and a half after graduating from high

school.  Ms. Strother’s employment history has included

primarily factory work, but she was also employed for a time

as a substitute teacher.  The claimant’s testimony indicated

that she became employed with LaCroix Optical, Inc. in about

1994.  The claimant testified that she was a “blocker” for

the respondent-employer.  The claimant’s testimony indicated

that she worked with tools to manufacture lenses for

telescopes and microscopes.  The claimant testified that her

job required lifting boards weighing from one to 25 pounds. 

The parties stipulated that the claimant sustained a

compensable neck injury on or about April 19, 2004.  The

record indicates that the claimant underwent a cervical

discectomy and then a cervical foraminotomy in approximately

July 2004.  The claimant began treating with Dr. Karl N.

Detwiler in October 2004.  Dr. Detwiler performed a cervical
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discectomy, foraminotomy, and fusion on November 11, 2004. 

Dr. Detwiler reported on May 4, 2005, “Plain x-rays today

show the bone to be nearly entirely healed.  The patient

complains bitterly that she is unable to work.  However, I

believe she is able to do more than she actually is.”  

Dr. Detwiler performed a cervical hemilaminotomy and

fusion in approximately June 2005.  Dr. Detwiler returned

the claimant to part-time restricted work on November 28,

2005.  Dr. R. Tyler Boone stated on January 11, 2006, “She

has finished her physical therapy and feels like it has

helped.  I do feel that she probably will need permanent

restrictions to avoid any job, which involves repetitive

reaching away from body overhead.  She ought to keep her

lifting, especially repetitive lifting in the 10-15 lb

range.  I do not know that she will ever be able to go back

to her previous type job position, but she could possibly be

retrained.”    

Dr. Detwiler reported on February 27, 2006:

I had the opportunity to see Ms. Strother in
follow up.  Ms. Strother reports increased neck
pain as she weans herself from the brace.  She has
been to physical therapy.  
Physical exam is unchanged.  I agree with Dr.
Boone, Ms. Strother can return to work with
restrictions of no carrying greater than 15 pounds
or lifting over 25 pounds.  She may not work
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overhead.  She should limit her looking up or
down.  Job vocational evaluation or subsequent
retraining would benefit Ms. Strother.  She has
currently reached maximal medical improvement.

    
The parties stipulated that the claimant reached

maximum medical improvement and the end of her healing

period on February 27, 2006.  The claimant testified that

the respondent-employer did not allow her to return to work. 

The claimant testified on cross-examination that she had not

sought work with any other employer.    

The claimant began treating with Dr. David M. Johnson

on March 6, 2006: “She has had headache and neck pain since

her ruptured disc.  Her injury was [at] LaCroix Optical in

Batesville on about 4/10/04 caused by repeated lifting heavy

objects and looking upward.”  Dr. Johnson prescribed

medication and he scheduled diagnostic testing.  

Dr. Detwiler reported on March 13, 2006, “In regard to

a permanent impairment rating, Ms. Struthers (sic) has had

two level cervical disc disease requiring surgical

intervention.  She additionally has had one of these levels

operated on twice.  This in addition with Ms. Struthers

diminished range of motion of the cervical spine, places her

at a partial permanent impairment rating of 16%.”  The

parties stipulated that the respondents accepted and paid
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the 16% permanent impairment rating assessed by Dr.

Detwiler.

The claimant was issued a Notice Of Decision from the

Social Security Administration, dated April 19, 2006,

indicating that the claimant was disabled in accordance with

the Social Security Act.  The claimant testified on cross-

examination that her social security disability benefits

were $728 monthly.    

The claimant followed up with Dr. Detwiler on May 24,

2006: “She continues to complain of neck pain.  Physical

examination is unchanged.  An MRI of the brain shows no

evidence of abnormality.  MRI of the neck does not show

evidence of definitive compression of the cord.  However,

there is evidence of artifact secondary to the

instrumentation that has been placed..”  Dr. Detwiler

planned additional diagnostic testing and stated, “Her work

status is unchanged.”  

Dr. Detwiler reported on June 14, 2006:

The myelogram showed no compression of the nerves
at any point.  The 5-6 level has fused well.  The
6-7 level is in the process of fusing.  I have
nothing further to offer Ms. Strother.  Further
surgery, as I have mentioned, is not going to
benefit this individual.  I advised her that she
needs to return to work with a 10-lbs. restriction
and four hours a day for the first two weeks and
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progressing to 10-lbs and eight hours a day.  I
likewise advised her to return to physical therapy
and a referral has been made for that.  I gave her
a prescription for a trial of a TENS, which may
benefit the patient with her pain.  I will see her
back in the office two months.      

The claimant began treating with Dr. Butchaiah

Garlapati on October 27, 2006.

Robert White, a vocational specialist, corresponded

with the claimant’s attorney in September 2009:

Per your request, I conducted a vocational
assessment on your client,

Penny Strother ... on Thursday, August 27, 2009 in
your office in

Mountain Home, Arkansas.  Interview time one hour. 

Specific request asked for job and wage
information related to your client’s ability to
return to any work, (including most recent
employment, described as a trainer/blocker with La
Croix Industries) in the local economy, described
as Batesville, Independence County, Arkansas....

Objectively we have 52 year old female
(approaching advanced age) with a high school
education with a work history as previously
described, who has experienced deteriorating
physical problems with her neck due to heavy
lifting and work over head resulting in specific
vocational handicaps affecting return to work.  

Conclusions
Quoting Butchaiah Garlapati, MD in a letter dated
February 10, 2007, You were seen in this clinic
initially on 10/27/2006 and since then we had done
cervical epidural steroid injects x2 - one on
12/12/06 and another one 01/17/07.  You have a
history ic (sic) cervical radicular pain of the
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bilateral upper extremities, left worse than
right, secondary to a work related injury that you
sustained in 02/04.  You underwent cervical fusion
both anteriorly and posteriorly; all together four
surgeries.  Now you are presenting with severe
myofascial pain in the cervical and shoulder
region bilaterally.  Due to fusion in the cervical
region, you have lost the mobility of the cervical
segments; therefore, you will be having this
myofascial pain periodically as these muscles are
trying to help protect the range and decrease
the pain.  This will be an ongoing problem for
you.  What you can do is have periodic physical
therapy, massage and modalities to ease the pain
but I do not think there is a definite cure either
for you (sic) radicular pain or for this
myofascial pain.  

Quoting David Johnson, Md in a letter dated
November 27, 2007, Ms. Strother has had a
herniated cervical disc from work related injury
of 04/2004.  She is on numerous pain medications
and requires laboratory testing on a periodic
basis for this.  

Unfortunately these two narratives sum up Penny’s
condition medically.  Even sedentary work requires
constant movement of the neck and head, good eye
hand coordination, the ability to sit for up to 6
hours in an 8 hour day, 2 hours continuously,
movement side to side, up and down of the head,
etc.  Penny is not capable of even sedentary work
from the primary strength activities of sitting,
standing, walking or exertionally lifting 10
pounds.

I know of no employer who could accommodate her
need to lay down on the job, consistently come in
late or leave early due to intractable pain, take
unscheduled breaks, etc.

It is my opinion Penny Strother will not be able
to return to the labor force now or in the future
due to her past medical history.
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Dr. Peggy J. Brown provided a Neurology Consultation on

October 11, 2010:

Mrs. Strother is a 53 year old right-handed lady
who presented with her case manager at the request
of workman’s compensation for neurologic
consultation regarding headaches since age 47 that
allegedly began after a cervical spine procedure
in 2004.  I had seen her previously for
paresthesias in her upper extremities.  She
reports pain in her forehead, temples, and
occasionally over her entire head.  The pain is
described as sharp and shooting and worsens as the
day progresses....

She had 4 cervical spine surgeries and appeared to
worsen after each one.  The most current MRI study
dated 5/25/2010 shows joint and facet hypertrophy,
greater on the left, as well as previous
diskectomy and anterior fusion with compression
plate and screw extending from C5 to C7.  There is
foraminal narrowing bilaterally.  The radiologist
reported the study as having normal physiologic
lordosis of the cervical spine, status-post
operative changes at several levels and
degenerative disease with foraminal stenosis, and
no high grade Chiari malformation to explain her
headaches.  The headaches appear to be related to
the accident or injury, and surgical attempts
failed to relieve symptoms.  

She has some degree of physical disability because
of chronic neck pain.  She would not be able to
perform any tasks that require heavy lifting.  She
may have some residual symptoms from previously
diagnosed carpal tunnel syndrome.  She has not
responded to medical management with the exception
of use of narcotics....She should continue in pain
management.  She will likely require treatment for
the remainder of her life.  She is actively
applying for disability.  She is able to use all
her extremities and is fully ambulatory.
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A pre-hearing order was filed on November 14, 2011. 

The claimant contended that she was entitled to additional

benefits and that she was permanently totally disabled as a

result of her compensable injury.  The claimant contended

that if the Commission did not award permanent total

disability, then she was entitled to an award of wage-loss

disability.  The respondents contended that they had

accepted and were paying all appropriate benefits.  The

respondents contended that the claimant was not permanently

totally disabled or entitled to wage-loss disability

benefits in excess of the permanent impairment rating.  

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

1.  Whether the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act
is constitutional.
2.  Whether the claimant is permanently and
totally disabled or, in the alternative,
entitled to wage-loss disability benefits.
3.  Whether the respondents controverted the
claimant’s entitlement to the 16% permanent
partial disability rating.
4.  Whether the claimant is entitled to a
controverted attorney’s fee with respect to the
claim for permanent and total/wage-loss disability
benefits.

Sarah A. Moore reported on January 31, 2012:

Penny S. Strother is a fifty-four-year-old female
who was referred for a vocational assessment by
attorney Frederick Spencer.  Data for the initial
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assessment was obtained through review of the
records listed below and an interview with Mrs.
Strother on December 8, 2011....

Mrs. Strother continues to have severe neck pain,
headaches, and bilateral arm pain daily....She
spends the better part of each day lying down or
in a reclined position with her head supported.

Mrs. Strother is unable to participate in leisure
activities that she enjoyed in the past such as
quilting, sewing, embroidery, cooking, deer
hunting, and caring for her flower beds.  She
tried to go fishing 2 -3 times during the past
year but was only able to stay for a short period
of time....

Mrs. Strother is a fifty-four-year old female with
a high school education and a semi-skilled
employment history.  Age fifty-four is considered
advanced age and significantly affects an
individual’s ability to engage in substantial
employment and/or re-training unless the
individual can return to past relevant work.  Mrs.
Strother cannot return to any past relevant work
because of her limitations and does not have
skills that will transfer to other occupations
that can be performed with her limitations.  

Sedentary unskilled occupations require frequent
extension and flexion of the neck; at least
occasional lateral rotation of the neck; the use
of both hands on a frequent to constant basis; and
the ability to sit 2 hours continuously and up to
6 hours total in a workday.  

Conclusions: It is my opinion that Mrs. Strother
is unable to sustain competitive employment based
on the limitations imposed by her pain and her
residual functional capacity as discussed above. 
This opinion is based upon information available
to date and is subject to change if further
information becomes available or his status
changes significantly.
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Surveillance of the claimant was performed on February

22, 2012.  The claimant was observed driving an automobile

and did not demonstrate any problems with driving or

entering and exiting the vehicle.  The claimant was observed

in a retail store as she walked without difficulty,

squatted, reached overhead, and lifted her head upward in

order to look at products on shelves.  The surveillance

showed no apparent difficulties involving the claimant’s

upper extremities or any other part of her body.  The

surveillance footage did show that the claimant used a neck

support when she drove.        

A hearing was held on March 6, 2012.  The claimant

testified that she suffered from chronic headaches, pain in

her neck and arms, and nausea.  The claimant testified that

she suffered from insomnia and physical side-effects related

to multiple medications.  The claimant’s testimony indicated

that she spent most of her days lying in bed.        

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on June 4,

2012.  The administrative law judge found, among other

things, that the claimant proved she was permanently and

totally disabled.  The respondents appeal the finding of

permanent total disability to the Full Commission.      
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II.  ADJUDICATION

An injured party bears the burden of proof in

establishing entitlement to benefits and must sustain that

burden by a preponderance of the evidence.  Dalton v. Allen

Eng’g Co., 66 Ark. App. 201, 989 S.W.3d 543 (1999).  The

wage-loss factor is the extent to which a compensable injury

has affected the claimant’s ability to earn a livelihood. 

Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v. Connell, 340 Ark. 475, 10 S.W.3d

882 (2000).  When a claimant has an impairment rating to the

body as a whole, the Commission has the authority to

increase the disability rating based upon wage-loss factors. 

Lee v. Alcoa Extrusion, Inc., 89 Ark. App. 228, 201 S.W.3d

449 (2005).  The Commission is charged with the duty of

determining disability based upon a consideration of medical

evidence and other factors affecting wage loss, such as the

claimant’s age, education, and work experience.  Logan Cty.

v. McDonald, 90 Ark. App. 409, 206 S.W.3d 258 (2005). 

Motivation, post-injury income, credibility, demeanor, and a

multitude of other factors are matters to be considered in

claims for wage-loss disability benefits in excess of

permanent physical impairment.  Henson v. Gen. Elec., 99

Ark. App. 129, 257 S.W.3d 908 (2007).  
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“Permanent total disability” means inability, because

of compensable injury, to earn any meaningful wages in the

same or other employment.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

519(e)(1)(Repl. 2002).  The burden of proof shall be on the

employee to prove inability to earn any meaningful wage in

the same or other employment.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

519(e)(2)(Repl. 2002).

The Full Commission reviews an administrative law

judge’s decision de novo, and it is the duty of the Full

Commission to conduct its own fact-finding independent of

that done by an administrative law judge.  Crawford v. Pace

Indus., 55 Ark. App. 60, 929 S.W.2d 727 (1996).  The Full

Commission makes its own findings in accordance with the

preponderance of the evidence.  Tyson Foods, Inc. v.

Watkins, 31 Ark. App. 230, 792 S.W.2d 348 (1990).  An

administrative law judge’s credibility findings are not

binding on the Full Commission.  See Roberts v. Leo Levi

Hospital, 8 Ark. App. 184, 649 S.W.2d 402 (1983); Arkansas

Coal Co. v. Steele, 237 Ark. 727, 375 S.W.2d 673 (1964);

Moss v. El Dorado Drilling Co., 237 Ark. 80, 371 S.W.2d 528

(1963).  The statutory authority by which the Full

Commission performs a de novo review is an adequate
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protection of a claimant’s right of due process of law. 

Stiger v. State Line Tire Serv., 72 Ark. App. 250, 35 S.W.3d

335 (2000).            

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “5.  Claimant proved by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is permanently and totally disabled.”  The

Full Commission does not affirm this finding.  The claimant,

only age 55, graduated from high school and attended college

for a year and a half.  The record indicates that the

claimant’s adult employment history has included primarily

unskilled labor in factory settings.  The claimant became

employed with the respondents, LaCroix Optical, in about

1994.  The claimant worked for the respondents as a

“blocker.”  The claimant worked with tools to manufacture

lenses for microscopes and telescopes and her employment

duties required occasional lifting of up to 25 pounds.  

The parties stipulated that the claimant sustained a

compensable injury to her neck on April 19, 2004.  The

claimant thereafter underwent four operations to her

cervical spine, from which the claimant has reported no

benefit.  Dr. Detwiler, the claimant’s treating surgeon,

noted in May 2005, “The patient complains bitterly that she
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is unable to work.  However, I believe she is able to do

more than she actually is.”  Dr. Boone opined in January

2006 that the claimant would require permanent restrictions

from any employment involving “repetitive reaching away from

body overhead.  She ought to keep her lifting, especially

repetitive lifting in the 10-15 lb. range.”  Dr. Detwiler

reported in February 2006, “I agree with Dr. Boone, Ms.

Strother can return to work with restrictions of no carrying

greater than 15 pounds or lifting over 25 pounds.  She may

not work overhead.  She should limit her looking up or down. 

Job vocational evaluation or subsequent retraining would

benefit Ms. Strother.  She has currently reached maximal

medical improvement.”  

The parties stipulated that the claimant reached

maximum medical improvement and the end of her healing

period on February 27, 2006.  Dr. Detwiler subsequently

assigned a 16% permanent anatomical impairment rating, which

the respondents have accepted and paid.  The claimant

testified that the respondent-employer would not allow her

to return to restricted work.  However, the claimant also

testified that she had not worked with any other employer. 

The claimant continued follow-up visits with Dr. Detwiler in
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2006 and Dr. Detwiler continued to state that the claimant

was physically able to perform restricted-duty work.  The

claimant began pain management with Dr. Garlapati in October

2006.  Dr. Garlapati did not state an opinion regarding

whether or not the claimant could return to work.  

The Full Commission is aware of Robert White’s

vocational assessment in September 2009 indicating that the

claimant was “not capable of even sedentary work” and “I

know of no employer who could accommodate her need to lay

down on the job, consistently come in late or leave early

due to intractable pain, take unscheduled breaks, etc.  It

is my opinion Penny Strother will not be able to return to

the labor force now or in the future due to her past medical

history.”  Sarah Moore prepared a similar vocational

assessment in January 2012, concluding, “It is my opinion

that Mrs. Strother is unable to sustain competitive

employment based on the limitations imposed by her pain and

her residual functional capacity as discussed above.”  

It is within the Commission’s province to weigh all of

the medical evidence and to determine what is most credible. 

Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989 S.W.2d

151 (1999).  In the present matter, the Full Commission
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finds that the opinions of treating physicians Dr. Boone and

Dr. Detwiler are entitled to more evidentiary weight than

the opinions of Robert White and Sarah Moore.  Dr. Boone and

Dr. Detwiler both credibly opined that the claimant was

physically able to return to restricted-duty work.  The

evidence of record does not corroborate Robert White’s

conclusion that the claimant was “not capable of even

sedentary work.”  The opinion of a consulting neurologist,

Dr. Brown, corroborated the opinions of Dr. Boone and Dr.

Detwiler.  Dr. Brown opined in October 2010 that the

claimant had “some degree of physical disability because of

neck pain” and “would not be able to perform any tasks that

require heavy lifting.”  Dr. Brown also stated, however,

that “She is able to use all her extremities and is fully

ambulatory.”  

The evidence of the surveillance footage taken in

February 2012 corroborated the expert opinions of Dr. Boone,

Dr. Detwiler, and Dr. Brown.  The surveillance evidence

plainly shows that the claimant is able to drive, walk

without difficulty, squat, bend her neck upward, and lift

her arms.  There is no probative evidence of record

corroborating the conclusions of Robert White and Sarah
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Moore that the claimant cannot return to gainful employment

in any capacity.  The evidence demonstrates that the

claimant is receiving social security disability benefits

and is not motivated to find any work within her permanent

physical restrictions.  A claimant’s lack of interest and

negative attitude is an impediment to the Commission’s full

assessment of a claimant’s loss and is a factor we can

consider in determining that her wage-loss is not as great

as she states it to be.  City of Fayetteville v. Guess, 10

Ark. App. 313, 663 S.W.2d 946 (1984), citing Oller v.

Champion Parts Rebuilders, 5 Ark. App. 307, 635 S.W.2d 276

(1982).  In considering the claimant’s age of 55, in

addition to her education and work experience, the Full

Commission finds that the claimant sustained wage-loss

disability in the amount of 30% in excess of her 16%

permanent anatomical impairment.  The claimant did not prove

that she was permanently totally disabled or was unable to

earn any meaningful wages in the same or other employment.   

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant proved she sustained

wage-loss disability in the amount of 30% in excess of her

16% permanent anatomical impairment.  The April 19, 2004
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compensable injury was the major cause of the claimant’s 16%

anatomical impairment and 30% wage-loss disability.  The

Full Commission reverses the administrative law judge’s

finding that the claimant proved she was permanently totally

disabled.  The claimant did not prove that the Workers’

Compensation Act was unconstitutional.  Hudgens v. Aid

Temporary Services, Inc., 2012 Ark. App. 471, ___ S.W.3d

___.  See also Sykes v. King Ready Mix, Inc., 2011 Ark. App.

271, ___ S.W.3d ___ (2011); petition for review denied,

Sykes v. King Ready Mix, Inc., 11-442 (Ark. 9-29-11).  

The claimant’s attorney is entitled to fees for legal

services in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

715(a)(Repl. 2002).  For prevailing in part on appeal, the

claimant’s attorney is entitled to an additional fee of five

hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

715(b)(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

Commissioner McKinney concurs.
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CONCURRING OPINION

          I concur with the majority’s finding that the

claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is permanently and totally disabled as a

result of her work-related injury. I further concur with the

majority's finding that the claimant proved she sustained a

30% wage loss disability.  I write separately simply to

address respondents' argument that claimant’s counsel

abridged Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-717(a)(2) in filing a Motion

to Recuse and Notice of Intent to Introduce Evidence at

Hearing challenging the constitutionality of the Arkansas

Workers’ Compensation Act.  I find that respondent No. 1 is

entitled to expenses and attorney’s fees pursuant to Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-717(a)(4) and that respondent No. 1 should

be allowed to submit evidence of its expenses and fees in

support of this finding.   

          I further find that the majority is correct in

finding that our statute is constitutional, therefore, I

concur with this finding.  However, I write separately to

more fully   address claimant’s counsel’s contention that

the “entire Workers’ Compensation Law, as set forth at Ark.

Code Ann. § 11-9-101, et. seq., which allows the
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Commissioners to decide credibility questions and give no

weight whatsoever to the Administrative Law Judge findings

is unconstitutional.”  In support of this general and

somewhat sweeping statement, claimant’s counsel asserts, in

part, that the provisions of our Workers’ Compensation Act

which allow credibility findings to be disregarded, in

effect, “places judicial functions of the adjudication of

claims for injured workers for injury and death under the

Executive Branch of the State of Arkansas.”  This, according

to claimant’s counsel, is a violation of the Due Process

Clauses of the United States and Arkansas Constitutions and

the Separation of Powers Doctrine.

          First and foremost, claimant’s counsel asserts

that “as Judge Fine’s finding is based at least in part upon

his credibility findings of the testimony before him, for

the Commission to reverse a specific finding of an ALJ is a

violation of Penny’s right to procedural and substantive due

process.”  I note that, as of yet, the Full Commission has

not reversed a specific finding with regard to the

claimant’s credibility.  Therefore, this issue is not ripe

for determination.  If, however, the Commission were to

reverse a specific finding with regard to the claimant’s
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credibility, I find that this would not violate her right to

procedural and substantive due process.

          In Long v. Wal Mart, 98 Ark. App. 70, 250 S.W.3d

263 (2007), as in the present claim, claimant’s counsel

failed in his attempt to challenge the constitutionality of

the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act.  In particular, on

appeal Mr. Long contended, among other things, that an

administrative quasi-judicial procedure that does not

provide safeguards to protect the decisional independence of

hearing officers violates the separation of powers doctrine

established by the Constitution of the State of Arkansas. 

Id.  In finding that there was substantial evidence to

support the Commission’s determination that the claimant had

failed to meet his burden on a “number of points,” the Court

reiterated that, “Questions concerning the credibility of

witnesses and the weight to be given to their testimony are

within the exclusive province of the Commission.” Id.:

citing, Patterson v. Ark. Dep’t of Health, 343 Ark. 255, 33

S.W.3d 151 (2000).  In addition, the Court stated, “As our

law currently stands, the Commission hears workers’

compensation claims de novo on the basis before the ALJ

pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-704(c)(2), and this court
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has stated that we defer to the Commission’s authority to

disregard the testimony of any witness, even a claimant, as

not credible.”  Long, supra; citing to Bray v. Int’l Wire

Group, 95 Ark. App. 206, 235 S.W.3d 548 (2006).

          As a foundation for due process, the Court stated,

“Due process requires impartiality on the part of persons

performing judicial or quasi-judicial functions.”  Long,

supra; citing Scheiker v. McClure, 456 US. 188 (1982). 

Further, with regard to the constitutionality of our

Workers’ Compensation Act, the Court stated, “[I]t is well

settled under the law of Arkansas that a statute is presumed

to be constitutional and will only be struck down where

there is a clear incompatibility between the statute and the

state constitution.”  Long, supra; citing, McLane So., Inc.

v. Davis, 366 Ark. 164, 233 S.W.3d 674 (2006).  Furthermore,

concerning Arkansas’s separation of powers provisions, the

Long Court quoted Article 4, Sections 1 and 2 of our state

constitution, as follows:

§ 1. The powers of the government of the
State of Arkansas shall be divided into
three distinct departments, each of them
to be confided to a separate body of
magistry, to wit: Those which are
legislative to one, those which are
executive to another, and those which
are judicial to another.
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§ 2. No person, or collection of
persons, belonging to one of these
departments, shall exercise any power
belonging to either of the others,
except in the instances hereinafter
expressly directed or permitted. 

          Further, the Court stated that our supreme court

has stated that a legislative act violates the doctrine when

it deprives the courts of the power to decide a judicial

question.  Long, supra; citing, Ball v. Roberts, 291 Ark.

84, 722 S.W.2d 829 (1987).  Ultimately, the Court found that

the claimant, or his counsel, had provided no evidence of

such deprivation as it relates to the workers’ compensation

statutes or system.  Long, supra.  

          The Court then addressed the claimant’s challenge

that the workers’ compensation Act provided inadequate

procedural protection.  “As such,” said the Court, “he [the

claimant] bears the burden of establishing a violation of

his due-process rights.”  Long, supra; citing, Golden v.

Westark Cmty. Coll., 333 Ark. 41, 969 S.W.2d 154 (1998).  In

response to this specific challenge, the Court stated,

“Administrative agencies, which like the Commission are

quasi-judicial, do not, in and of themselves, violate due

process.”  Long, supra; citing, Withrow v. Larkin, 421 U.S.
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35 (1975).  “Additionally,” stated the Court, “the

composition of the Commission does not violate due process.” 

Long, supra; citing, Quinn v. Webb Wheel Prods., 59 Ark.

App. 272, 957 S.W.2d 187 (1997).  Further, the Court stated:

In Quinn, this court adopted the three
factors identified by the Supreme Court
for determining what type of due process
is warranted: (1) the private interest
that will be affected by the official
action; (2) the risk of an erroneous
deprivation of such interest through the
procedures used, and the probable value,
if any, of procedural safeguards; (3)
the government’s interest, including the
fiscal and administrative burdens that
additional or substituted procedures
would entail. Id. 

          In finding that Long had failed to meet his burden

of establishing a violation of his due process rights under

the law, the Court affirmed the Commission’s findings that

Long’s due process rights were adequately protected.  Long,

supra.

          Likewise, in Stiger v. State
Line Tire Serv., 72 Ark. App. 250, 35
S.W.3d 335 (2000), the Court rejected
the claimant’s argument that the
Commission “unconstitutionally” denied
him his right of due process by
substituting its own credibility
determination for that of the
administrative law judge.  In response
to this argument, the Court stated:
Neither the Workers’ Compensation Act
nor Arkansas case law contains a
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requirement that the Commission
personally hear the testimony of any
witness, and nothing in the statutes
precludes the Commission from accepting
or rejecting any finding made by the law
judge, including findings pertaining to
the credibility of witnesses. Id. 

          Further, as to whether a constitutional violation

may result when the Commission and a reviewing court are

permitted to ignore the findings of an Administrative Law

Judge, the Court stated:

This issue was addressed in 1989 in a
masterful concurring opinion of the late
Judge James Cooper to a denial of a
petition for rehearing, see Johnson v.
Hux, 28 Ark. App. 187, 772 S.W.2d 362
(1989). Judge Cooper thought the issue
of the appellant’s denial of due process
in that case was preserved for appeal.
After reviewing the Arkansas procedure,
the foreign case law cited by the
appellant, and the opinion expressed in
3 A. Larson, The Law of Workmens’
Compensation, he concluded:
 
The procedure used by the Commission
must be fundamentally fair and due
process requires a hearing before one’s
rights are adjudged, Duggan v. Potlatch
Forests, Inc., 92 Idaho 262, 442 P.2d
172 (1968), and the hearing and review
by the Commission must be conducted
according to the prescribed statutory
law and in a reasonable manner. Pollard
v. Krispy Waffle # 1, 63 N.C. App. 354,
304 S.E.2d 762 (1983). Where a claimant
is given appropriate notice and
opportunity to be heard, it does not
constitute a denial of due process for
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the Commission to make findings of
credibility without benefit of live
testimony. (Ind. App. 3rd Dist, 1988).
In Bowman Transportation v. Arkansas-
Best Freight, 419 U.S. 281, 95 S.Ct.
438, 42 L.Ed.2d 447 (1974), the United
States Supreme Court held that, in
matters concerning credibility, an
agency is not bound by the findings of
its hearing examiners. 

In Arkansas, it is the Commission’s duty
to make findings of fact and to assess
the credibility of witnesses. In
exercising this duty, the Commission may
hear the parties, their representatives
and witnesses, Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-
704(b)(6) (1987), permit the
introduction of additional evidence,
Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-705(c); study
briefs in pending cases; Rules of the
Commission, Rule 18; or hear oral
arguments if requested by either the
parties or the Commission; Rules of the
Commission, Rule 17. Clearly the
legislature and the Commission have
provided statutes and Rules which
provide a claimant with several
opportunities to be heard without
harming the purpose of speedy recovery.
I believe that the procedure used in
Arkansas does not violate due process.

          Upon citing several more cases in support of its

finding that the claimant had failed to prove that the

Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act is unconstitutional,

specifically with regard to due process as it applies to

issues of credibility, the Stiger Court ultimately

determined that, while courts must always be sensitive to
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the problems of making credibility determinations on the

cold record, see, United States v. Raddatz, 447 U.S. 667

(1980), the provisions of the Act which allow the Commission

to review the evidence or, if deemed advisable, to hear the

parties, their representatives, and witnesses, is adequate

to protect a claimant’s due-process rights. Stiger, supra. 

          Likewise, in the present case, for the reasons

cited above and in view of the fact that our statute and

Rules provide adequate opportunity for the claimant to be

heard in that the above-cited statutory provisions of our

workers’ compensation Act and Rules have not substantively

changed since Stiger, the claimant has failed to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that, even if the issue of her

credibility had already been decided by the Full Commission,

her rights would not have been violated in that process. 

Nor has the claimant met her burden of proving that the

provisions of our Act which allow the Full Commission to

review issues of credibility is unconstitutional. 

Therefore, I concur with the majority's finding that our

Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act is constitutional, that

it does not violate the claimant’s substantive or procedural

rights, nor does it violate the separation of powers
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doctrine.  Furthermore, I specifically agree that those

provisions of our Act that allow the Full Commission to

review issues of credibility and make determinations based

upon its de novo review of the record in its entirety is

constitutional.  Finally, I find that claimant’s counsel

abridged Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-717(a)(2) in filing a Motion

to Recuse and Notice of Intent to Introduce Evidence at

Hearing challenging the constitutionality of the Arkansas

Workers’ Compensation Act, and that pursuant thereto,

Respondent No. 1 is entitled to expenses and attorney’s

fees.

                              
KAREN H McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

          I must respectfully dissent from the majority

opinion. After a de novo review of the record, I find, as

did the Administrative Law Judge, that the claimant is

permanently and totally disabled.

          Permanent total disability is defined as

inability, because of compensable injury or occupational
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disease, to earn any meaningful wages in the same or other

employment.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-519 (e)(1).  The burden of

proof shall be on the employee to prove inability to earn

any meaningful wage in the same or other employment.  Ark.

Code Ann. §11-519 (e)(2).  The same factors considered when

analyzing wage-loss disability claims are usually considered

when analyzing permanent and total disability claims.  See

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-519 (c);  Rutherford v. Mid Delta

Community Services, Inc. 102 Ark. App. 317, 285 S.W. 3d

248(2008).  Such factors include the worker's age,

education, work experience, medical evidence and any other

matters which may reasonably be expected to affect the

worker's future earning power.  Other factors include

motivation, post-injury income, credibility, demeanor, prior

work history and education.  Glass v. Edens, 233 Ark. 786,

346 S.W.2d 685 (1961); City of Fayetteville v. Guess, 10

Ark. App. 313, 663 S.W.2d 946 (1984); Curry v. Franklin

Electric, 32 Ark. App. 168, 798 S.W.2d 130 (1990), 54 Ark.

App. 130, 923 S.W.2d 886 (1996).

          Here, the evidence shows that the 55-year-old

claimant sustained a compensable cervical injury in April

2004, and underwent four separate surgical procedures in
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that area over the course of the following year.  Dr.

Detwiler released her with a 15% rating and a 10-pound

lifting restriction.  The Commission is authorized to accept

or reject a medical opinion and is authorized to determine

its medical soundness and probative value.  Poulan Weed

Eater v. Marshall, 79 Ark. App. 129, 84 S.W.3d 878 (2002). 

I credit Dr. Detwiler’s findings and find it doubtful that

the claimant could demonstrate the ability to work in any

category other than sedentary.  In doing so, I note, as did

Ms. Sara Moore, the vocational evaluator, that the

claimant’s job history does not include any position to

which she is capable of returning.

          I credit the testimony of the claimant and her

husband concerning the physical challenges she deals with as

the result of her work-related injury and the treatment

thereof.  This testimony is corroborated by the medical

records, which document not only her initial treatment, but

the years of pain management she has undergone.  The

claimant’s testimony and the medical records indicate that

the claimant has pain that is only marginally aided by the

prescription of multiple medications, including narcotics.
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          I would note that it cannot be said that the

claimant is motivated to return to the workforce.  However,

it is my opinion that, in a claim for permanent and total

disability, the claimant need not show a motivation to

return to work.  A claimant who is permanently and totally

disabled simply cannot return to work, and need not engage

in useless endeavors simply to bolster a workers’

compensation claim.  Here, I credit the findings of Ms.

Moore, the vocational evaluator, particularly her opinion

that the claimant “cannot return to any past relevant work

because of her limitations and does not have skills that

will transfer to other occupations that can be performed

with her limitations.”  I credit Mr. White, the other

evaluator, as well.

          In conclusion, I find that the claimant has proven

by a preponderance of the evidence that she is permanently

and totally disabled.

          For the aforementioned reasons, I must

respectfully dissent.

                                                             
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


